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Activate Your Super-Human Potential

“Offering one of the most powerful healing systems on the planet, 
Jerry is the real deal, a true and gifted healer and an amazing teacher. I have 
used Jerry’s tools in my medical practice and the results are fast, lasting, and 
truly breathtaking.”

— SHAWN K . CENTERS, M.D.( H), D. O., FACOP, professor of 
pediatrics and integrative medicine, director of medical education for 
AutismOne, and chief medical officer at Children’s HOPE Center, Arizona
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“I have witnessed cases like paralysis, where the brain cells are 
killed, resulting in loss of messages between muscles and nerves, damaging the 
nervous system and stopping it from coming back to life. The holographic healing 
available with the tools from Activate Your Super-Human Potential enables 
the revival of cells. Being a doctor, I can bring this work into the medical 
world.”

— VANDADA RANNJJIT ASHAR, B .H.M.S. (Homeopathic Medical 
Science, Access Body Process facilitator and energy healer
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“This new, surprising, and sophisticated healing system 
introduces us to powerful practical tools that support the full functioning of 
our DNA. It’s a fast-paced and intriguing read, full of real human stories; 
advice on darkness, light, and love; details of sacred geometry, metaphysics, 
and mathematics; and transformational exercises of information, code, and 
frequency. Get ready, with love and discipline, to accelerate your personal 
evolution and contribute to planetary evolution.”

— JULIA PAULETTE HOLLENBERY, therapist, speaker, teacher, 
and author of The Healing Power of Pleasure



The Beginning: How I Came into This World

It was the early hours of the 
morning on 8 March 1978. My birth mother was in a mother and baby home for women 
who were to give birth in secret, without their parents knowing. It was frowned 
upon back then to be pregnant out of wedlock, so she dared not tell anyone. At 
2.50 a.m. my birth mother was taken into a room and left there in pain, with no 
medication for thirteen (an important number we will discuss later) hours. No 
one came to see her, no one came to comfort her or even check on her. She was 
left, in pain, wondering.

Just before 3.50 p.m., when I was born (the numerology of which adds up to 
eight, an extremely significant number in my life. And it’s all about numbers), 
two men in black masks walked into the room, accompanied by a woman. They said 
nothing. They parted my mother’s legs, got a huge pair of scissors, cut her 
vagina, reached in and ripped me out, cut the umbilical cord (something that 
should never be done because the child is still downloading cosmic code/ 
information from the stars). I was taken into another room and left on a table. 
My mother was left bleeding, crying, and screaming in pain. They would not let 
her see me or touch me, and she never did until I found her twenty-six years 
later.

They left her for hours. She’s not exactly sure how long as she was phasing 
in and out of consciousness with the pain and trauma and loss of blood. They 
came back in at some point and stitched her up. My mother was given no pain 
medication while she was in labour, before she was cut with the scissors or 
before she was stitched back up. I was left in the room on the table crying for 
some time. This was heavily traumatic for my mother, as it was for me. There was 
no bond, no love, just pure evil and massive predetermined trauma being created. 
A week later I was taken to my first foster-parents. I can even remember being 
in the arms of the woman, looking at the old burgundy/brown car pulling away 
from the drive after I was dropped off. I was a newborn baby, but the memory is 
so vivid. Soon after arriving I was raped. I only had the memory recall when I 
was much older.

At several months old I was adopted. My adopted mother used to bend me over 
the bed, pull down my pants and hit me with a wooden ruler three times, every 
time I did something that was bad in her eyes.

I remember going to school at five years of age. My first schoolteacher, Mrs 
Heskins, stood me on aBody Love, chair in front of the whole class, pulled down my pants 
and smacked my arse.

I started life with a healthy dislike for the opposite sex. Women rejected, 
abandoned, raped, and beat me. I started life as an angry child who felt 
trapped. I am not sharing this story so you can feel sorry for me. I am sharing 
this because for me to succeed in this life, I have had to face my greatest 
trauma head-on: rejection. I was an insecure little boy, with big ears and 
darker skin, who got teased at school and was always in trouble for fighting. I 
felt like I didn’t belong and for me to fulfil my life mission I had to face 
this fear and crush it, so I could come out into the public eye and share Star 
Magic with the world. The game of life is rigged. The game of life is designed 
in such a way that if you want to flourish and thrive you will have to crush and 
heal your biggest trauma to make it happen. No one can do this for you. This one 
is on you. The tools in this book will ensure that you crush and heal your 
biggest traumas and succeed.

If you have already done that, then these tools will take you to the next 
level and beyond. You will soon realize that the staircase of levels never ends, 
perfection is unattainable, and the envelope of your potential is greater than 
you could ever possibly imagine or dream of.



Introduction

So here we are at the start of 
another book. In this case we will start at the end, as consciousness floating 
in the ever-expansive darkness, the abyss of nature, the void, the womb of life, 
the empty space in which physical life forms were birthed from a shift in the 
vibratory rate of the universal field, when consciousness itself got curious and 
started the expansion process.

This spiritual journey is not an easy ride. It’s a perilous journey for brave 
souls that know deep within that there is so much more. The most challenging 
encounters await the brave spiritual warrior who knows that love and light are 
mere signposts, guiding her or him towards their own divine and inherent natural 
power, an ancient wisdom that lies within the hearts of all women and men on 
Planet Earth.

I see so many people teetering on the edges of this infinite yet finite 
journey of the soul. Love and light is all that they preach and teach and in 
doing so they only ever make it to the edge of the cliff face. Hanging around 
staring at the views, soaking up the breathtaking beauty as they watch the sun 
rise and set; but little do they realize that the cliff face is the tip of the 
iceberg. Underneath the tip of this iceberg lies a gigantic mountain, riddled 
with mystery, and the only way to solve this mystery is through experience.

One must reach the edge of the cliff and jump into the void and trust that 
one’s wings will grow on the way down. Beyond the masquerade of love and light, 
and all things fuzzy and warm, lies darkness, and beyond the darkness is sound, 
vibration, what we are at the core of our beings. It is so easy to pretend that 
love and light are all that there is and that the woman or man in question is 
good, caring, full of love and here to help the planet and its people move 
through the ascension process to bask in the so-called Golden Age of 
Enlightenment.

While this new dawn of enlightenment is certainly upon us, unfolding around 
us as I write, we must be aware of our spiritual ego, fighting tooth and nail as 
this last line of defence sets out its market stall to sell us all kinds of 
cheap and flattering gifts. Gifts such as “I must not shout or scream or be 
angry. I must always smile and be loving towards everyone. I must not think 
these thoughts towards another human being, they are not nice. She or he is bad 
because . . . And are not spiritual because . . . I’m spiritual so I must behave 
like this or not behave like that. I am supposed to be this or that. Judgement, 
blame, attack or defend . . .”

The list goes on . . .

The most treacherous space to enter is that of the loving, kind, considerate, 
planet-loving human who cares about everyone and everything else, pretending 
that this is who they are. Their spiritual ego goes into overdrive to keep them 
from looking in the most important place, within. Love, light, kindness is used 
as a heavy, powerless mask, worn to cover up the inner pain, that lies within 
the darkness of the woman or man in question. Their lack of self-worth torments 
them and to face such pain is tough. So, they stay in relationships, pretending 
all is OK, being directed by their spiritual ego, playing in the illusory light 
that hovers like gentle mist down country lanes in the morning. This powerless 
mask will not hold its own when the pain swells inside of the mind, body and 
spirit and these waters become icy-cold, forcing the human being to get out or 
freeze in their own misery and pain.

Sometimes the pain is where you must be. Often it is the foundation of your 
success, your brilliance, your truth. People often get out of the icy water and 
run. Those who stay start to understand something about themselves. Your sword 
of excellence strengthens as you dive into your trauma, face it, and heal. Much 
like a sword is beaten in extreme heat, the sword of excellence and success is 
forged in the inner cavern of your pain.

Within every human being there is the capacity to love, to hate, care, share, 
swear, steal, and even kill another human being. Somewhere deep in all of us 
lies the potential to make a decision to do something that we, as a human race, 
consider wrong. It’s important at this stage that we accept there is no right or 
wrong, good or bad. They are forms of judgement and they only cause inner pain. 
We must, as a species, relinquish all forms of judgement, realize we are playing 
a spiritual game and see all things as experiences, releasing each experience in 
the moment, back into the eternal now.

Now is the greatest healer. Time itself is our greatest enemy. As we discuss 
the past, or try and plan, or worry about the future, we become disconnected 
from the present moment and lose our connection to the original information that 
is always streaming into our being.

This book is about you becoming all of you. You realizing that there is more 
to you than meets the eye. That beyond your physicalness, you are vibration or 
frequency, and that somewhere between the vibration or frequency at your empty 
but very rich core, and the physical being you see in the mirror every morning, 
there are many layers that must be honoured, accepted, loved, and brought to the 
surface to be merged into the wholeness of who you are. I want you and every 
human being on Planet Earth to know themselves at the deepest possible level and 
in doing so, unleash their full Super-Human potential. Only by accepting all of 
you will you connect with this power.

I am going to share things with you in this book that you may well be 
hearing, seeing, feeling for the first time (in this reality anyway), so remain 
in your heart as you read on. The ego will not understand, the left brain will 
not compute, so you must feel this information and then embrace or disregard it. 
Your heart will guide you, so be still, pay attention, feel, and listen.

If you want to know the truth you must be prepared to live, experience, and 
embrace all facets of your inner world with open arms, a smile, and a grateful 
attitude towards every opportunity presented, for you to go deeper and deeper 
into your own heart to turn the key that will open the door of knowledge and 
wisdom and to be ready to face what guards this wisdom.

It will be worth fighting for. I know. I have opened the door, embraced the 
darkness, the demons that lurked there, fought the inner battle for my own soul, 
my consciousness, and lived to share the tale. So, too can you fight this battle 
and win. It won’t be easy. Nothing ever worth fighting for is. What I do know is 
that this battle I speak of is a battle of will, fought on the spiritual planes 
of existence, down in the labyrinth of your powerful heart and the deep mines of 
your own fragmented soul, which you will, as you embark on this adventure with 
me, know how to piece seamlessly back together again.

You are the most extraordinary being on this planet and you have it all. 
There is nothing that you are not. You are it all. You are sound and light 
manifested into human form and within every cell of your being lies multiple 
universes. Every star in the night’s sky flows through your veins. Every tree, 
flower and plant is nourished by your thoughts and emotions. Every whale, 
dolphin, and shark swims in the ocean of bliss you call your heart.

I am going to guide you on an inner journey to “innerstand” you on a level of 
feeling, vibration, like an insect who communicates with another insect. No 
words are needed and yet everything is perfectly understood. The right brain and 
the heart will be your greatest allies. I will speak my truth; so many people 
find this difficult, but I know there is no other way to create freedom. I will 
share with you powerful healing ways (light technology I call Star Magic) that 
you will be able to use to accelerate the process and delve deeper into your own 
being, or use it to assist others, clients or friends, in their own spiritual 
awakening.

I am going to share ways of being that merge the mental, physical, emotional, 
and spiritual planes together, merging science and spirituality. I am a 
relentless savage who seeks out discomfort as discomfort is where the magic 
happens, the growth occurs, and the Super-Human is developed. I am not here on 
this planet to be average, mediocre, and neither should you be. You were blessed 
with gifts and the world is waiting to be inspired by them. Together we will 
embark on this process that will reactivate your soul code and activate and 
amplify the code of the heart.

Teamwork is mission critical on Planet Earth right now. An expanding of 
consciousness and an increase in frequency is naturally bringing aware people 
together, while those not seeing, locked in the illusion, continue to be 
manipulated and used as a food source by malevolent beings who know how to 
infiltrate the consciousness of those on a lower vibration. We will discuss this 
subject in more detail later on and I will share with you how to stop this 
happening to you. In turn you can share with those who are ready to to listen 
and thus support their raise of consciousness.

I spent years trying to sell sand to the Arabs, sharing my ideas, new-found 
philosophical ways, with everyone, whether it be ways to \self-heal, my 
experiences with lower and higher vibrational beings, discoveries I had made 
about the corruption within the police force, the government, or the 
pharmaceutical industry. I soon realized that most people were not ready to hear 
the truth. It’s easier for them to bury their head in the ground and pretend 
it’s all OK. People want an easy life; let’s face it, don’t most of us? I don’t, 
and neither should you, because there is no growth in easy. When the future of 
our planet and the potential chaos our children and our children’s children may 
grow up living in bites at your ankles, it must be stamped out. It mustn’t be 
eliminated through force, however. Love and compassion are the keys. With that 
said, your inner warrior must also be ignited, switched on, because we are in a 
spiritual war.

Love and compassion are only powerful once the individual has cracked the 
code and opened their own inner shell. Love and compassion can be façades, and 
dangerous ones to say the least if the human being in question has not done the 
inner work, glided through the light, opened themselves up, dived inside their 
own consciousness to bathe in the darker aspects of their consciousness, 
accepted all of who they are and then merged the dark and light aspects of their 
being together in perfect equilibrium. This is the only way to harness your 
power, to unleash your inner wisdom and be the mighty force of nature that you 
are. A master of dark and light. The ultimate spiritual warrior. A Super-Human.

I am going to offer you a way of being in this world and if you decide to 
adopt this all-encompassing approach to life, you will develop, grow, and expand 
aspects of your own inner world in such an incredible fashion that you will 
become an architect of your own physical reality. Once you remember these 
deep-rooted inner knowings, your life will breathe new information which will 
set you free to step fully into your power and be a Super-Human.

I am going to share some stories with you at the start of this book. Firstly, 
to give you some insight into my journey, and secondly to give you a glimpse 
into a life where magic and miracles have become second nature. You may need to 
keep an open heart and mind, because some of the stories I share are the kind 
you would see in a movie. I would like you to know that there was a time when I 
did not believe in anything spiritual. I had never heard of energy healing – and 
if I had, way back then, I would have dismissed it as nonsense. I thought that 
God and the universe, extra-terrestrials, angels or any other being or spirit or 
anything remotely associated, was complete garbage. I was, at one stage of my 
life, a criminal, smuggling drugs and other “interesting” commodities for 
business, as well as committing high-level bank fraud. An ego-driven maniac who 
only wanted material gains and to feed and support my false identity.

This book will open you up to a whole new world, furnish you with a way of 
being that will completely turbocharge your life, should you choose to adopt 
this new lifestyle. And let’s be completely honest from the start: it is a 
lifestyle. You cannot dip in and out of discipline, achievement, success, love, 
motivation, unity, courage, action, determination, passion, enthusiasm. These 
ingredients are qualities that must become your spinal column. Let them be your 
medicine, until they flow from your soul as the elixir of life. You must harness 
them, encourage them, nurture them, and become them. You can read this book and 
go back to your old ways, habits, and beliefs; or maybe I will inspire you to 
take action, to think, feel, and act differently, to put these powerful ways of 
being (not ideas but ways) into practice and radically transform your life in a 
universally positive way.

If I can transform my life in the way I have, so can you. It doesn’t matter 
what level in the game you are at (or think you are at), there is always another 
level. It’s important to keep growing, diving deeper into your cosmic heart, and 
expanding, and what I share with you in the following pages will give you an 
infinite number of opportunities to accelerate and elevate your life on Earth in 
the most incredible, harmonious, and intelligent heart-centred way, where you 
step fully into your divine feminine and divine masculine balance and connect 
with that gateway of equilibrium, so courage, compassion, and authentic 
leadership of your own spirit flows from every cell and atom in your physical 
body and every bio-photon of light within your light body, as you exuberate a 
cascade of geometrical, spiralized code that fuels your life and gives you the 
tools to be the quantum architect of your own reality. A true Super-Human!

Do you want to be the big fish in the small pond or the small fish in the 
ocean, swimming with the sharks? This is an important question.

If it’s the latter, carry on reading. If it’s the former, put this book down 
and go read a book that’s going to support your choices that take you down the 
easy road.

To truly grow and expand you must be willing to play in the ocean, getting 
small chunks torn out of you by the sharks. This is life. You must be willing to 
push through when it hurts, stay focused and undistracted among life’s 
distractions, choose love not fear when your soul is under attack and stay on 
the path, swimming among the titans of the ocean, as you grow. Until one day you 
realize that every shark in the ocean is paying you respect; they are moving out 
of your way when you swim past, no longer taking bites out of the small fish 
because the small fish has not only become a shark but has grown even larger, 
understood the power of alchemy and become the entire ocean.

One thing you must accept before you go any further is death. I am going to 
take you on a journey, and you will die. This current version of you will, 
anyway. Also, the version after that and the one that comes after that one. You 
are going to die and be reborn, like a snake shedding its skin, over and over. 
It may be uncomfortable, but you will become the most extraordinary version of 
you. This I promise you. I have seen thousands of people change in our workshops 
and trainings and through our online events, simply by applying the positive 
protocols I share. You can start using the tools as you move through this book, 
or you can wait until the end, where I share with you a plan of how to best make 
use of these life-changing ways. Or you can work through the tools as you 
discover them (practising as you continue to read) and then apply the plan I 
share at the end, or create your own plan based on how you feel and what works 
best for you as a unique soul. You will discover your own way with these tools.

Many people of Earth talk about ascension. For one to truly ascend they must 
activate their DNA, their original twelve-strand blueprint, and be able to run 
enough frequency through the body so they can move through the planetary and 
universal Star Gate system and exit this matrix. (Star Gates are doorways for 
interdimensional and multidimensional travel.) This is real ascension. The tools 
in this book will enable you to activate your DNA and run the necessary 
light/frequency from the stars into your body and make it compatible to move 
through the Star Gates.

This is the start of something extraordinary. You’re a part of the 
Super-Human Revolution unfolding on Planet Earth right now. Are you ready? Are 
you focused? I am going to show you the power that lies within your dormant DNA 
structure and share the precision tools that will ignite this formidable power, 
once and for all. It’s time, beautiful soul. My sister, my brother, fellow 
warrior of both dark and light . . . let’s do this!



PART 1


Preparing the Vessel
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Mystical Experiences


El Cid – A Glimpse of the Truth

I want to share with you some interesting moments in my life that have been 
catalysts for me being exposed to life beyond the veil. I would call them 
mystical or magical experiences. Events that at the time of occurrence were 
unexplainable to me. Now I know more or have remembered more, I have clarity, 
but at the time they simply happened and I flowed with it. There was no other 
choice. These experiences will give you a glimpse into the Super-Human abilities 
that can be developed by each one of us, extraordinary beings on Earth.

It was 3.30 a.m. as I stirred in my bed, turned over and looked at my phone 
to see the time. I woke quickly, no time for blurry eyes. My mind was in full 
focus. I was switched on, ready! I was lying in a hard wooden bed in a stopgap 
apartment I had rented for two nights in the middle of Fuengirola, Spain. In the 
apartment below was Andrew, a man who would be flying a suitcase full of ecstasy 
tablets into Tenerife later that day. In the apartment above me was my driver, 
with the ecstasy tablets.

It was 2002. The Tenerife party scene was pumping. My driver had driven from 
Holland to Spain, with the ecstasy packaged into his dashboard. On arrival in 
Spain there were issues with the ferry, and he couldn’t board the boat for three 
days. This would mean by the time the ship docked in Santa Cruz and we had 
driven the drugs down to Las Americas, we would have missed days of trade and a 
boatload of cash in sales. So, I called my friend. He let the driver leave the 
car in his underground garage. I flew to Fuengirola, took the dashboard out and 
removed the drugs. The driver took them to El Cid, a shabby block of apartments 
that you could rent for the equivalent of ten pounds per night; it really was a 
proper dive. Andrew had flown in later that day and was already holed up at El 
Cid, in a different apartment. I never let people in the chain meet each other. 
Degrees of separation were important for everyone’s safety.

Flying with drugs in a suitcase is something you would never get away with 
with today’s technology, but back then it was easier. Still a risk, but no one 
checked the bags on scanners like they do now. Also, Andrew would be flying 
business class, in a smart suit. Being a middle-aged man with glasses, he looked 
like a regular businessman. Back then I also felt no remorse if someone got 
caught. It was business and everyone knew the risks.

El Cid was a hole of a place but somewhere you could blend in easily and go 
unnoticed. Most single men staying in these apartments were bringing back 
prostitutes. As all three of us were staying alone, we fitted the bill 
perfectly. As I lay there in my apartment, listening to the creaks of beds in 
other rooms, people outside on the street still partying from the night before, 
the kettle turning itself on and off and the fridge humming me to death, I 
stared at the ceiling, contemplating my journey to the airport with Andrew, our 
flight back to Tenerife and the money we would make once the pills were back 
home.

My mind raced and my body was still. My heart felt like it was stopping, and 
then my mind slowed down, and I felt like I was falling asleep. My alarm clock 
was set, and I closed my eyes gently, feeling sleepy and expecting to drift off 
into dreamland. But something very different happened. With my eyes still 
closed, I “saw” the room I was in, and a sheet of glass appeared to my left-hand 
side. I saw colours and shapes that seemed to flow through the walls and 
surround me and I could feel myself sinking. As I sank I started to see my body 
from above, which seemed very strange. It was as though I was sinking and rising 
at the same time.

As I rose, I saw lots of people inside a building, all going places. I could 
see the people, but it was hard to make out where they were. It felt just like a 
dream, except unlike a dream I felt I was in control. I started looking around 
the crowds of people, from my slightly elevated position, and then I saw a sign 
that said ARRIVALS and I knew it was an airport. At this point I had no 
recollection of the bed, my physical body, or the apartment I was staying in. I 
was somewhere else completely. I then saw myself walking through customs and 
security checks and a horrible feeling came over my body. I felt nauseous, like 
something terrible was about to happen. The next thing this scene disappeared 
and I was above a red car. An old Fiesta that was parked outside a building. I 
tried to see the building, but it was out of focus. Then it became non-existent.

The next moment I saw policemen searching this car and again I felt very 
nauseous, as though I had been injected with the feeling of being on the 
Waltzers at a fairground, after being spun relentlessly for ten minutes, 
non-stop in the same direction. I could feel the nauseous feeling being pushed 
up as though my chest and throat were a tunnel and someone or something was 
trying to force a large boulder up inside the tunnel. It got more intense and 
then, once the boulder was forced through the tunnel, I saw a huge explosion of 
light.

The light vanished and I was up above my body, back in the apartment. I was 
looking down at my body asleep on the bed. How could I be looking at my body and 
be above it? With hindsight, I know I was having some kind of metaphysical 
experience, but at the time I didn’t even know what the term metaphysical meant. 
I was just having this experience, going through it, being it.

As I looked at my body the sheet of glass that I saw at the start of this 
adventure started to bend. It bent over my body that was lying on the bed. It 
created an arch of what looked like glass, or maybe it was light, over my bed 
and over my body, from one side of the floor to the other. Then I started to 
free-fall. It was like one of those dreams where you are falling towards the 
ground, and you think you are going to die and then you wake up. The strange 
thing was I was only two metres above the bed, maybe less. and I was falling 
towards my body.

It was as though somehow the space between my body and where I was floating 
as consciousness, observing, was stretched, and I was falling really fast for 
what seemed like six or seven seconds; and then with a thud I opened my eyes. I 
felt so heavy, so stuck. What was even stranger was that when I was falling 
towards my body it was not my body. I was above my body but what looked like a 
giant red rose. The petals were so red and vibrant. When I hit the flower, I 
opened my eyes.

Then I just lay there. I knew inside me that something wasn’t right and that 
today was not going to go to plan. I didn’t know how or why but I just knew. I 
kept having hazy images appear in my mind of the red car and me walking through 
customs. Something was not right. I was meant to be with Andrew at the airport, 
but I could not see him in my vision.

I knew I had to change the flights, and that no one could know about it. When 
we set this deal up it was between my business partner and one other man. This 
other man we had not worked with before and he knew our flight schedule, but he 
didn’t know who I had taken with me. He just knew we would be arriving back on 
this particular flight. Then I went down to Andrew’s apartment and woke him up, 
saying: “We need to get you on an early flight out.” I went to a phone box and 
booked him on to an early flight out that day. We flew him business class via 
Madrid. It was a long way round, but no one would be looking for anyone coming 
in from Madrid, especially business class passengers. I kept to the original 
flight.

Andrew arrived safely later that morning and I flew in the afternoon. When I 
arrived in Tenerife I walked through customs: no issues. My friend picked me up 
in a red car, exactly like the one I had seen in my lucid experience earlier 
that morning. As we drove down the motorway, he suggested we stop and have a 
drink. We stopped at a nightclub and went in. I had just ordered the second 
round of drinks when the music stopped, the lights went on and ten seconds later 
there were Spanish voices on the PA system. My Spanish isn’t great, but I know 
what “Policia” meant. Everyone was asked to leave the club and as we walked out 
four police officers stopped us. They spoke in English and asked us if the red 
car was ours. They obviously knew who they were looking for. We said yes and 
they asked us to open it. They stripped the car as much as they could. Obviously 
there was nothing to find (as Andrew had rolled in safely earlier that day and 
the drugs were already being sold on street corners), so after 15–20 minutes of 
searching and radio calls, they let us go. It was obvious that the man who we 
had worked with for the first time had notified the authorities and tried to set 
us up, expecting me to have the ecstasy and that the police would find it in the 
car.

This whole experience was a blur but at the same time so precise and 
accurate. From my bed in the El Cid apartments I had been shown the entire 
scenario playing out, but I was shown it in a way that my brain didn’t fully 
understand. There was a part of me, however, that knew the imagery and the 
information I was being shown and the feelings I felt, somehow, all translated 
into a decision. That decision was to put Andrew on a different flight.

At this time, I was a rogue, a criminal. A greedy, ego-induced nightmare with 
no love and compassion for humanity or respect for life itself. Why had I been 
helped by the universe? Or was it the universe? Maybe it was a spirit helping 
me, or an extra-terrestrial? I did not have these thoughts at the time. I just 
carried on, took it all in my stride and continued on my reckless path.

I have had many unusual experiences in my life and as I look back at them, I 
realize that some force was looking after me. I was destined to assist humanity 
in the long run, through my healing mission, Star Magic; there was a power, a 
mind greater than mine, an intelligence at work that kept me safe to do so. 
Living the life I have lived, I really should be dead or in prison, but neither 
have happened. As you journey with me through this book, I will share other 
mystical or magical experiences with you. You will know in your heart that my 
Earthly journey was predestined. The men in black masks who traumatized my 
mother when she gave birth knew it, as did many others. You see, we all have a 
mission on Earth. We knew it before we incarnated. We come down into this 
magical vessel we call our body and then have to figure it all out again, after 
our soul memory is blank-slated – wiped – on entry into this denser realm of the 
five senses.

You have a mission, and your heart will lead you into or onto it. You must 
listen to the inner wisdom, to the intelligence that is always communicating 
with us. I am going to give you the keys and codes and vital information to 
enable you to step into your power, your mission, your life and become a master 
alchemist, so you can fully “innerstand” what it means to be Super-Human. To be 
able to ignite mystical and magical experiences at will, just like the one I 
have shared, so you can connect with information streams beyond the veil of 
illusion, high-vibrational sources of light/energy that will open your heart and 
mind to a brand new and exciting world. A place that is available 24/7, 365, to 
every brave and fearless warrior who lives fiercely from the heart and is hungry 
for knowledge and truth.




The Indian Guru

I tell everyone I started my spiritual journey in 2005 after a few 
interesting experiences and a car crash in Romania, but writing this book now, 
and sharing with you, I know it started a lot earlier. I didn’t have the 
awareness at the time to grasp what was happening, even though I did appreciate 
them on some level; I was too focused on making money and buying material 
things, trying to find happiness and complete myself, something I realized later 
on was futile as we are already complete, whole and at one with all things, 
living and playing in a magnetic and an electromagnetic universe, powered by a 
consciousness that thrives in harmony. Everything I did in my early years 
disconnected me from balance and harmony and this in itself was beautiful, 
because the depths of experience I had in darkness are now being mirrored on the 
opposite side of the spectrum, in high-vibrational light. I am merging the two.

One of my old business partners (I’ll call him Vishal) introduced me to 
someone he called his guru. I didn’t know what he meant at the time, but I went 
along with it. At the time I was still involved in crime. On this occasion I had 
to pick up a bag of money and drop off some forged invoices at a hotel. Vishal 
answered the door and told me his guru was inside. He did tell me his name, but 
I forgot it within seconds.

I walked into the room to be met by a man much taller than me, about 
fifty-five years old, dark hair, clean-shaven and wearing a cream suit that was 
far too big. He shook my hand and then told me to go outside, find a white 
flower and bring it back to him. What are you talking about? was the thought 
going through my head, but he looked at me with a deep penetrating glare and I 
knew I had to go. If anything, it was out of pure curiosity.

You expect me to find a white flower outside this hotel, which is in the 
middle of a gigantic roundabout, full of car fumes and smog, was the thought 
that continued to race through my head. I walked around the entire hotel area 
and then just as I was about to give up, there in a small patch of grass, in a 
corner, were two white flowers. So I picked them and went back into the hotel.

I handed the flowers to this guy. He opened his hand and looked at them, then 
told me to cup my hands and hold them out. He rubbed his own hands together and 
after about two seconds a white liquid started pouring from his hands and into 
my cupped hands underneath. I stared at this white liquid that looked like milk. 
He said, “Drink it.” It was milk, the sweetest milk I had ever tasted. I 
couldn’t believe it. I put my hands back under the gentle stream of white sweet 
liquid that was still trickling from his hands.

I stayed for a few minutes after drinking the milk and then I left (with a 
rucksack full of fresh fifty-pound notes). I walked down the stairs instead of 
taking the lift. I wanted to take my time and evaluate what had just happened. I 
had seen with my own eyes a man, made of flesh and blood, take two white flowers 
and turn them into milk in front of my very eyes. When he’d opened his hands the 
flowers, including the green stems, were gone. His hands were empty – and what 
was even stranger was that they were dry. What I also couldn’t get my head 
around was the amount of milk that flowed from the two flowers. It was enough to 
fill a coffee cup.

It reminded me of the story of Jesus turning water to wine and bringing the 
fish from the bucket. After seeing this, tasting this and having this full-on 
undeniable experience, I fully knew and still know that turning water to wine is 
possible.

Is turning white flowers into milk a Super- Human feat? One hundred per cent 
yes. Do I feel it’s possible for us all to develop this Super- Human gift? One 
hundred per cent yes. He was a normal human being, with arms and legs and blood 
that pumped through his veins. What is also interesting to note here is that 
this so-called guru, with spiritual superpowers, was mixing with hardened 
criminals. It goes to show that anyone can develop these gifts. I know that this 
guru took donations from my business partner to travel the world sharing his 
knowledge. If he could do this, it goes to show that you don’t need to be a 
tree-hugging hippie, dressed in white, holding company with other spiritual 
people, all sharing rainbow streams of light from their heart, to embody these 
Super-Human powers. They really are accessible to anyone willing to do the work 
necessary to go beyond the five senses and connect with the quantum field, where 
all possibilities lie.

Since this day I have always been dazzled by women and men who have developed 
abilities in human form and can demonstrate them at will. I have met many more 
and each one of them has encouraged me to pursue my own journey, in search of my 
own Super-Human powers. After discovering Star Magic and being able to heal 
people at distance, from life-threatening diseases and injuries, I developed my 
own Super-Human ability. Performing psychic surgery that leaves physical scars 
and a body that has had its tumours removed, without a single touch, when I am 
in another country, town, or city from my clients, is a Super-Human power. 
Remember this and please keep this etched into your mind. If a man like me, a 
lad from the streets, who grew up as a total sceptic regarding anything 
spiritual, who sold drugs and committed high-level fraud among other things, can 
start facilitating the healing of others and create rapid, massive change in 
their lives that lasts, so can you or any other man, woman, or child on this 
planet.

Each one of us is unique, gifted, and multidimensional and has the chemistry, 
biology, and metaphysical foundation (our soul) to bring these elements 
together, with practice, to perform what some call miracles. Remember the word 
miracle is just that: a word. It has been given a certain meaning, that of being 
something special, different, out of the ordinary. But we are all capable of 
creating miracles, by applying the right formula. By changing our energy and 
levels of consciousness and shifting our frequency to be able to connect to 
other, higher vibrational streams of information or light, each one of us can 
unleash Super-Human skills available to us all and have a profound impact on our 
reality and the lives of others, our human family.




An Angel with Wings

I have told this story in full in Into the Light and Healing with 
Light Frequencies, so I will keep it short and sweet here, but it’s 
important to mention.

In 2006 I was involved in a car crash in Romania. The taxi I was in hit three 
ladies crossing the road early one morning. The first lady came through the 
windscreen, smashed me in the head and was sucked back out; the second lady had 
her feet cut off at the ankles, and the third lady was physically OK.

At the time I had no idea what had happened as I was asleep in the passenger 
seat, with my ex-wife and two kids in the back. When I got out of the car, I 
walked up the road, saw one lady with her feet cut off, the other lady crying 
and screaming, and I continued walking towards the lady who had come through the 
windscreen and died. As I walked towards her body (which I didn’t know was a 
body until I got closer) I saw this energy source, hovering above. It was her 
soul. It stayed for several seconds and then fizzled off into the ether. This 
was another mystical experience that happened in my life.

It was six months after this that my healing abilities started 
to surface. My then-wife was lying on the bed with a migraine. I saw the 
headache in her head. It was green. I walked over, grabbed the green energy, and 
pulled it out. She got up off the bed without a headache. I used to think these 
things were strange at first but took them in my stride.

A little while after this, we moved to New Zealand, where I met 
a man who taught me to meditate. I had several mystical experiences, all of 
which I discuss in detail in the above-mentioned books, but the one that is 
important to highlight here is when I was picked up in a spacecraft and flown 
through a tunnel of light to Alpha Centauri, where I met many blue Lyran beings 
and received a huge download of light and geometric code. It was this 
experience, coupled with the car crash in Romania and then nine months in 
ancient mystery schools on my return to the UK, four years later, where I was 
shown how to use the geometric codes to heal, that kick-started my healing 
journey and from it Star Magic Healing was born.

It was in 2013, when I returned from New Zealand to England, 
that I was introduced to angels, fairies, and other beings. It was a strange 
time in my life, exciting but strange, transitioning from a life of crime to a 
life playing with fairies and healing people. A tough one to explain to my 
friends, colleagues, and business partners. They all thought I had gone 
completely nuts.

On arriving back in the UK I went to renew the passports for my two children, 
Aalayah and Josh, and myself at the passport office. I booked a same-day service 
where you go, hand in your paperwork, pay a fee, and then come back four hours 
later to collect them. When I returned, I was asked to go into another room 
where they presented me with two pieces of paper. On each piece was a picture of 
a passport. One with my name as it is now and the other with the name Daniel 
King. Daniel was one of the names I used through the years, and they wanted to 
know why I had two passports. Of course, this was illegal.

They told me they couldn’t issue me my new passport and that I would have to 
come back later to collect it. They phoned me two days later, on a Friday, and 
asked if I could return the following Thursday to collect them. When I returned, 
I was asked to go into the same room I was questioned in before. They led me 
around to the right-hand side of the row of private offices inside the Newport 
Passport Office to two men and a woman standing there, along with a second woman 
from the passport agency: “Mr Sargeant, you are under arrest for conspiracy to 
defraud the Royal Bank of Scotland and holding a false travel document. You have 
the right to remain silent, anything you do or say can and will be used against 
you in a court of law. You have the right to a solicitor; one will be provided 
for you. Do you understand? Is there anything you wish to say?”

I kept my mouth shut, they cuffed me and led me out of the passport office 
and into an unmarked police car with blacked-out windows. I was taken to Newport 
Police Station for questioning. The events that followed this took me on an 
unexpected journey. One that led me to “innerstand” the corruption within our 
current system and one that would present me with a huge sign that I must fully 
embrace my life mission and start a healing business called Star Magic. And 
believe me, I needed that sign because I was tempted left, right, and centre to 
go back to my old ways of living, but the universe kept kicking my arse and 
steering me in the direction of Star Magic.

They released me from the police station after questioning and I spent the 
next two years on bail, up and down to London. Within these two years, I met 
some interesting people who gave me information that would help me get the 
conspiracy charge dropped. An old friend of mine introduced me to a different 
kind of lawyer. A lawyer who had trained in law school but then dropped out 
because of the corruption he witnessed. He decided on a different profession and 
decided importing cocaine was the way forward. This led him to an arrest and a 
court battle that would potentially earn him fifteen to twenty years in prison.

This man presented himself in court as a free sovereign being and used the 
words in the Bible to aid him along the way. Due to technicalities, they had no 
choice but to let him go. He was an extremely intelligent human being who knew 
the system inside and out and knew exactly how to behave in a court. I came to 
know and “innerstand” the corruption of our corporate legal system after 
speaking to him and he told me he could get me a document that would prove my 
innocence in the bank conspiracy charge.

Just so you know, I was being charged for stealing mortgage money. They 
alleged that I had raised mortgages for several million pounds and instead of 
buying the properties I had worked with a corrupt solicitor, drew the money down 
to pay for the properties and instead of paying the builders/vendors/sellers, 
sent the money to other accounts, drew it out in cash and kept it for myself. 
The police had bank statements and an informer that they had picked up through 
their investigations. This coupled with my false passport meant the odds were 
stacked against me. I took advice from Robin, the cocaine-smuggling lawyer.

If you know anything about mortgages, you will know that the banks that lend 
the money pull so many stunts that are completely corrupt, yet they get away 
with it because we as humans trust them and never look into what is happening 
behind the scenes. This is not an education on mortgages, so I am not going into 
this in detail.

What Robin provided me with was a huge document with 62,000 properties in it, 
that included all those mortgages that were loaned against properties throughout 
the UK, in the time period that the properties I was being accused of loaning 
money against, were in. This document totalled 2.7 billion pounds. It showed 
that all of these properties had mortgages against them. It also showed that the 
mortgages were then sold to a company in America (called Aran Property Group), 
by the Royal Bank of Scotland, where they were traded on the New York Stock 
Exchange and turned into billions. Something that is highly illegal. What this 
document would enable me to do was prove that the Royal Bank of Scotland did not 
lose any money and so why were they chasing me for it?

Firstly, it’s not easy to get your hands on a document like this and 
secondly, to do so leaves an electronic trail. This document arrived in my inbox 
and later that day it vanished. The next morning, I left the gym and was driving 
home. I was pulled over by an unmarked BMW X5 with armed police inside. They 
harassed me at gunpoint for a worn-down tyre. A little excessive, don’t you 
think? Within an hour of this happening, two police officers turned up at my mum 
and dad’s house, saying they were looking for Daniel King. They were rude to my 
parents and applied a lot of pressure. Again, a little excessive, particularly 
because they knew who Daniel King was – me – and that I didn’t live at the house 
of my mum and dad. They also knew my parents were stressed because my dad had 
cancer, but they still treated them in an inhumane way. This is the game we are 
playing.

It was clear to me that they were upset, to put it mildly, that I had access 
to this document. I phoned Robin who printed the document out for me. On my next 
bail visit to the Metropolitan Police station in London I presented the 
document. They dropped the charges within forty-eight hours. I still had the 
false passport document charge hanging over me.

All throughout this two-year game/battle, I was being exposed to different 
spiritual experiences, I had written my book Into the Light and was 
really starting to take this healing journey seriously. I had also travelled to 
the Philippines with my daughter Aalayah to rebuild homes and schools and put 
permaculture projects in place after the typhoon Haiyan had hit. I was really 
starting to enjoy this “giving back” experience even more.

There was something still holding me back, however. I was still being offered 
opportunities to make money illegally, some of which I took. Slowly, though, my 
willpower increased and I stepped away. I went to a couple of local spiritual 
fairs and gave away some free healings to test my abilities; the results were 
amazing. The issue for me was that I still had this court case hanging over my 
head. If I went to prison, it was all over. So, I made a pact with the universe. 
I said in no uncertain terms, if you want me to start a healing business, bring 
Star Magic into the world, and go full steam ahead with this Earthly mission, 
you are going to have to make sure I stay out of prison.

The police continued with their course of action and I was given a court date 
to appear in London. I made some plans for my family as I knew there was a 
possibility of me not coming home that night. I arrived at court, met my 
solicitor and went into the court room where they locked me in a transparent, 
bullet-proof dock. (As a sovereign being you should never stand in the dock, 
have a legal representative and do certain things in court, but due to certain 
things wrapped around my personal situation, I did.) The judge and his two 
assistants walked out into the court room. The judge was male and his two 
assistants were female. The lady to his right looked at me and smiled and, as 
crazy as this sounds, I could see she had wings on her back. I thought I was 
going crazy. I was shaking my head. She looked over at me again and winked. It 
was as though she could read my mind, like she was listening to my thoughts. 
Something inside me said this is going to be OK. My whole body relaxed. It was 
as though it was over already and a huge sense of peace came over me.

The prosecution gave their side of the story and presented me to the court in 
the ugliest manner possible. They brought up the smallest of things, all the way 
back to arrests when I was fourteen and fifteen years old. They painted the 
worst picture of me they could. Next up my solicitor gave our side of the story. 
The judges were also given letters from the people involved in the humanitarian 
work we were doing. The judges went out to deliberate and the arresting police 
officer was looking happy at the back of the room. She thought I was in the bag, 
signed, sealed, and delivered and off to serve time under Her Majesty at HMP 
(Her Majesty’s Prison).

Within twenty minutes the judges were back and the angel with wings winked at 
me again. “Everybody please rise”, was the order in the court room. The judge 
looked at me and said, “Mr Sargeant, we can see that you are a changed man. We 
are giving you a one-year conditional discharge (which means if you get in 
trouble within the next twelve months you will be sent to prison without any 
questions) and an eighty-pound court fee.” I was elated, grinning like a 
Cheshire cat. The first thought that came into my head was Star Magic. I had 
already decided on the name. Once they let me out of the dock, I walked over to 
my solicitor to say thank you. As I was walking, I looked over at the angel with 
wings and there was this feeling, this knowing on a deep level, that from this 
point forward I would remain on the right path. It was as though an unknown 
force had orchestrated my freedom from above. I don’t know how but something 
mystical and magical happened that day. Was this lady even human? Did a spirit 
take over her body? How did this happen? These questions were racing through my 
head, and I felt huge gratitude in my heart.

I had decided to start Star Magic the following February. It was now 
September. I wanted to spend a few months practising my healing, so organized 
stands at other mind body spirit fairs to give myself an opportunity to connect 
with people, talk about healing and practise.

These next few months were amazing. I absorbed as much knowledge as I could 
through meditation and my communications with other beings. I met some awesome 
Star Sisters and Brothers and they guided me. I was facilitating some incredible 
healings and collecting video testimonials ready for the launch of our Star 
Magic Healing website in 2016.

I was being fast-tracked. It was as though I was on a mystical roller 
coaster, following the signs. There were so many coincidences and unexplainable 
happenings in my life, just as if I was an instrument and the universe was 
playing me. I surrendered to it all, let go, and flowed with it. Whoever or 
whatever the angel with wings in the court room that day was or is, I will be 
forever grateful. I feel much work was done behind the scenes to orchestrate the 
unfolding of events that day and this keeps me focused. I was chosen for this 
mission. Or maybe I chose myself? All I know is that nothing will stop me 
sharing this frequency and being a catalyst for transformation in the lives of 
my Super-Human family.




The Cross of Clouds

Many extraordinary events have u folded in my life surrounding 
the people that I have facilitated the healing of. I always say facilitated and 
not healed as I am simply a vessel carrying information, a portal between the 
physical and non-physical worlds. Even though I am instrumental in the healing, 
it’s an energy, a frequency, a quantum exchange of information that is taking 
place so the healing can happen. I simply set up the environment for the 
energetic exchange.

It’s all mathematics, patterns, rhythms, and numbers. It’s all spiralized 
geometry and numerical code. It’s about seeing and “innerstanding” the code, 
knowing how to move it and change it. There is always a presence too. Other 
beings at work, assisting and guiding. These other beings I feel are other 
aspects of me, in higher-dimensional spaces, creating on other frequency bands 
within the quantum field; and the key to being a Super-Human partly rests on 
your ability to hold the frequency of all of your multidimensional selves in 
this now space.

Imagine, if you could take all the energy and information, all the knowledge 
from all these other versions of you, just for a moment, and bring it all into 
the same space when facilitating a healing, miracles and magic can take place.

A few years back I got a phone call from a lady who told me her 
boyfriend needed healing. He was riding his pushbike and was involved in a 
collision with a speeding car. His head had gone through the quarter light 
window, his neck and back were broken and his nose had been pushed into the back 
of his head. The man, Steffan, was in intensive care and in a bad way. He had 
what looked like a million tubes hanging out of him, his face was black and blue 
with rows of stitches. He was fighting for his life, on all sorts of heavy 
medication and not responsive. As I walked into the room, I could see, at the 
end of Steffan’s bed, something very strange. It was a man but not any ordinary 
man. It was the Devil.

I didn’t mention this to anyone. I simply went in, cleared the energy of the 
room (as best I could with that fella sitting there) and then went to work. I 
spent about three hours with Steffan. I first worked on the geometrical coding, 
flowing through the universal fabric, that was linked into his skeletal system. 
I then worked on his lungs and then looked into any other parallel realities, 
where Steffan’s soul was having experiences, and seeing if there was anything 
that needed working on.

There were several unhealthy incarnations that had created patterns of 
unworthiness that required healing. As I went through the process of collapsing 
the timelines and bringing his soul fragments into healing, the Devil was 
talking to Steffan, asking his soul to come with him. On a super-conscious 
level, communicating through telepathy, Steffan refused. All I could do was 
observe and do my job. We all have free will. There were some very powerful 
beings/spirits in the room with me, assisting and guiding. I always have a 
super-powerful spirit squadron with me but on this particular day, they all 
brought their halos out of the closet and came to play.

After I finished my work, I walked over to the window and looked up into the 
blue sky. It was a sunny day and there were no clouds in the sky – apart from 
this one. It was in the shape of a perfect cross. When I turned away from the 
window and looked back towards the bed, the Devil was gone. I touched Steffan’s 
leg for a moment, thanked him and then left.

The next day I got a phone call and was told Steffan had woken up, pulled all 
of the tubes out of his mouth and was breathing on his own. Two days after that 
they X-rayed his back and neck and what had showed as broken bones just days 
earlier had completely healed. The doctors were flabbergasted.

Steffan’s partner was told at the start that he would be in intensive care 
for at least three months, possibly much longer. But he was back at work in five 
weeks and his face, which had been cut to ribbons and smashed to pieces, looked 
really well.

When I spoke to Steffan later, he told me that he had seen the Devil at the 
edge of the bed and that he was telling him that all the bad things he had done 
in his life could be made up for, trying to persuade Steffan to go with him.

Is this a Super-Human feat? Yes, it is. Does it make me special? 
No. I am simply showing you what’s possible for every single human being on this 
planet. Healing broken bones, saving lives and holding space, so rapid, lasting 
transformation can take place, is something every human is capable of. You too 
can create miracles like this if you are on the right frequency. Should you 
believe me that the Devil was there? No. Should it make you scared if you do 
believe that this being was there? No. In any given moment you get to choose: 
love or fear, opposites on the emotional spectrum. I always choose love and 
continue to do so. I have experienced many different aspects of reality: low and 
high vibration; and I know that unconditional love in all situations is a 
necessity.

When it comes to believing, none of us should. All thoughts, when you trace 
them back to their origin, are based on one of three things: time, distance, or 
measurement. And none of them really exist in the quantum field, which is where 
real change is initiated; belief systems are therefore false. There is only ever 
now. Once we transcend belief systems and come into a space of internal knowing, 
living from the frequency of the heart, following our life compass, the best 
satellite navigation on the planet, we will step fully into our power and 
recondition our consciousness to that of a Super-Human.
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A New Aeon


A Platinum World

Our world is changing so quickly, however, it often seems that 
it’s taking for ever while we are down here on Earth. Our lifespan is small. 
Other life forms live for hundreds, sometimes thousands of years and these 
beings (which are us also, as we have experienced and are experiencing lives 
with much longer lifespans right now, in other quantum galactic realities) have 
a completely different perspective on time, and how long things take and if it’s 
happening quickly or slowly. We, as a human species (maybe because on a deep 
level we know we are here on Earth for a short period, in the vast ocean of 
time) on the whole are rather impatient and want things done now. When you know 
you have hundreds, even thousands, of years, you can kick back and allow a 
little more. Be in a surrendered state of consciousness.

Extremely high-frequency beings (certain extra-terrestrials for example), who 
are pure energy in some realities, have no concept of time because they are 
eternal. We humans were also originally eternal, but we lost the essence of our 
true gene code and our original twelve-strand DNA blueprint (in some cases 
twenty-four and forty-eight strands), that which we had when we first came to 
our 5D Earth (known as Tara) as angelic humans. We carry the potential for 
eternal life in our DNA once it is fully activated.

A lot of people talk about the golden age of Atlantis coming back and while 
this is true, we must look at what it really means. When Atlantis went under it 
was because the power and energy being generated there was used in the end to 
manipulate and control and the beings in control misused their power. An entire 
species was genetically raped, and the crystalline grids of the planet were 
misused. Atlantis was a thriving, beautiful space (I’ve travelled into many 
incarnations I have had there) and the golden age of Atlantis that people refer 
to was a state of consciousness. Telepathy, telekinesis, healing, astral travel, 
bi-location, were all everyday abilities that every being had. They were as 
common as running, jumping, skipping, talking, laughing, and dancing.

But I say we should create something new, not try to relive or rebirth 
something old. Let’s use our creativity and carve a compassionate, sovereign new 
world, exactly the way we want it!

We are expanding our consciousness here on Earth rapidly and are developing 
spiritually as a species. Light, information, codes, frequency, are the keys to 
our development as a species here on this planet. Higher vibrational light 
streams/ information streams, coming from outside of our local cosmic 
environment (from planets and stars deep in space, in our galaxy and other 
galaxies and universes) are carrying codes. These codes are little crystalline 
keys that are triggering a deep remembering within our human system. On a DNA 
level, knowledge is stored, and once certain light streams (containing codes and 
keys) connect with our DNA, an activation of sorts occurs. Ancient cosmic wisdom 
is released, and we remember truths, we know/remember who we are at the core.

Our DNA is beyond comprehension. So much can be stored there. If you stuck 
the DNA in one cell together it would be six feet long. If you stuck the DNA 
from every cell together and uncoiled it, it would be at least 10 billion miles 
long. Let me put this into perspective. The Earth is 93 million miles from the 
sun. So, at its minimum your DNA could stretch from the Earth to the sun and 
back again sixty-one times.

We can store 35,000 terabytes of information in our DNA, the equivalent of 35 
million hours of high-definition video. Our DNA is like computer code and can be 
written and rewritten. We can literally upgrade ourselves from the inside out. 
Just in case you have any doubts that you have the capacity to be a Super-Human, 
now you know. You are one of the most advanced computer systems in the universe. 
It’s not inside of you. You are it. Each cell emits 100,000 photons per 
second. That means it must also be receiving vast amounts of data per second.

Did you know that per cubic centimetre, the human body produces 10,000 times 
more light than the surface of the sun? We are stars in human form. The protons 
in our cells, which are black holes are turning this light into a particle state 
and that is why you are not blinding every human being around you with your 
light.

So we have to take your light body into consideration and then there is your 
soul. Both of these, again, store huge amounts of data. Scientists say that one 
bio-photon can store ten megabytes of data. Our light body is vast and 
expansive, made up of trillions upon trillions of bio-photons. Mind-blowing. We 
have five densities and within each density there are three dimensions. This 
fifteen-dimensional time matrix is what we operate inside of right now. 
Operating effectively in 5D means being able to access all fifteen dimensions 
and move around freely, and ultimately move out from this time-based matrix and 
into the primary light and sound fields, and then God Worlds beyond.

What I see each day, when I am working/ creating/healing, is the patterns of 
light and spiralized geometrical code that is entering our space, shifting. I 
see this reality for what it truly is, nothing more than a game. We are living 
in a holographic reality, literally. On one level we are human, and, on another 
level we are like robots, controlled and programmed by information streams. Look 
at it like this: you are like a laptop, plugged into a hard drive. The only 
information you can access is that on the hard drive you are plugged into. If 
you want to access new information, you must unplug from it and plug into 
another, or plug in a second drive and have access to both sets of data, on both 
hard drives at the same time.

As a species we are plugged into geometrical data, which is allowing us to 
perceive reality in a certain way. When your third eyesight is developed 
(something we will be discussing), you can see the empty space is actually rich 
and bountiful and not empty at all. You realize that there is so much energy and 
so much information streaming through you and the space at all times, and 
actually you are a continuation of the space and the space is a continuation of 
you. The issue is, this information is on a different frequency and so you 
cannot see it, access it, utilize it and so in a way it’s useless. Until you 
know how to tap into this vast, cosmic ocean of knowledge, your life will stay 
pretty much the same. With the right tools and a little discipline, though, you 
can have full access to a wealth of knowledge, and I am going to show you 
exactly what to do.

The new age of information is a platinum, diamond, and chromium world. We are 
going to delve deeply into these later. Our light body, our newly activated, 
high-vibrational light body, which will come online once you do the work or may 
have come online already, if you have done or are doing the work, is platinum. 
How do I know this? Because I see it. I see its colour and see and feel its 
frequency. We all have a light body, which is a metaphysical element of who we 
are as beings. We have a physical and a non-physical part of us. There are many 
colours/frequencies travelling through the invisible world, so vibrant and 
magical. We just can’t see them with our physical eyes. All we see is what we 
are tuned into, the spectrum between infrared and ultraviolet.




Ancient Frequencies

The highest vibrational and most powerful light source in the 
universe (that I have encountered) is kaleidoscopic chromium. Again, we are 
going to go into this in detail later on but it’s this particular frequency and 
all of the other subsets of information/frequency streams/light codes contained 
within kaleidoscopic chromium that give it so much power. It’s the cosmic 
coding, contained within kaleidoscopic chromium, that activates and brings 
online our 5th-density platinum light body. I will show you an extraordinary way 
to activate any human being’s 5th-density light body later in the book. You will 
be able to have a huge impact on people’s lives, very quickly.

The Earth herself is switching her own frequency. She has, embedded within 
her cosmic body, an ancient architecture (ley lines/grids/ networks to carry 
high-vibrational energy/light to and from Star Gates and around the planet) that 
was created along with the Earth, ready for the species that inhabited it to 
activate this architecture once the collective frequency was high enough. That 
time is now. Humans were and still are the original Guardians of the Star Gates 
on Earth. High-frequency Krystalline currents have been available on our planet 
since 2012, consciousness has been evolving faster on Earth. There are two 
primary sets of mathematics running on our planet. The activation of our sacred 
diamond hearts is making it possible, for us as a species, to take the cosmic 
information from the stars and ground it down into the planet, to feed and 
activate this ancient diamond architecture. Another timeline is in motion, a 
new/old set of spiralized geometries and mathematics, known as the Krystal 
Spiral. The Krystal Spiral runs alongside the Fibonacci Spiral, both of which 
are potentials we can tap into. The Fibonacci Spiral is the lower-density, 
corrupted mathematical version of the world we live in. The Krystal Spiral is 
the original/new and elevated, incorruptible mathematical version of the world 
we live in. Both sets of geometries and mathematics are playing out. One will 
keep you locked into a 3D/4D reality field and the other will see you spiral 
up/inwards, as you enter the multidimensional spectrum on your ascension path, 
being able to access all dimensional fields. The mathematics of the Krystal 
Spiral are what we must utilize for ascension.

We will discuss these two sets of mathematics later.

What is important to know at this stage is that your frequency can only 
change when you are able to access new information/light/ energy. Once you do, 
the data lying in your DNA, activated by light, like a laser scanning CD 
technology and accessing the information on it, comes online. Once you tap the 
new frequency streams available, this will enable you to activate elements of 
your invisible/ quantum self and expand your consciousness massively. Your 
5th-density platinum light body is integral in controlling the ebb and flow of 
light codes from the stars so that your human system can handle it. What you 
must do as a human being is prepare your physical body as much as possible 
through high-vibrational nutrition, exercise, meditation, breathwork, qigong, 
yoga and a good, solid connection to Mother Earth. The Mag in Magic and the Mag 
in magnetic and the Mag in Magdalene, is the essence of our life force. Mag 
means motion and it’s this ever-flowing motion/mag, that fuels the feminine 
energy and gives us eternal life. When you bring Earth’s magnetic frequency up 
through your physical body, it draws the electromagnetic frequency from the 
stars back down into the Earth’s grids and all life flows. It flows in a never- 
ending loop. We call this Infinity.

It is important to understand that Mother Earth is magnetic. You are taking 
high-vibrational (kaleidoscopic chromium) light from the stars, which is 
electromagnetic, passing it through 45 miles of electrical wiring (your human 
nervous system) and grounding it into the planet, which is magnetic. The source 
of light (electromagnetic and male/positive) is information, and the source of 
energy (magnetic and feminine/negative) is our power. The knowledge comes from 
up above and the energy comes from below, hence it’s mission critical to have a 
good connection to the Earth. That means being in nature. Get your shoes and 
socks off and connect with the Earth. Not the grass but the Earth. Be with her, 
vibrate with her, talk, and connect with her. We also receive magnetic 
frequencies from our celestial sisters and brothers and also there are 
electromagnetic frequencies flying around the Earth’s grids. But it’s the Earth 
herself and the stars themselves that are feeding us. They are like batteries 
that send and receive, and we as humans are the connection point.

The 3 Ms. M in numerology is 13. Thirteen is the number of the Divine 
Goddess. 3 x 13 = 39. 9 + 3 = 12. The number that represents creation. The 
feminine is the sacred giver of life and as a species we must be connected to 
the sacred giver of life, energetically, at all times. To lose the connection 
with the magnetic is to stop our flow of life force.

You are an electromagnetic being streaming high-vibrational light codes from 
the stars, through your body/nervous system and into the planet. If your body is 
not able to accommodate this source of light (because it’s unfit or unhealthy), 
firstly your journey of activating your 5th-density light body will be harder; 
it will certainly take longer and may not even happen in this lifetime, and you 
will not get to experience the magic that is available right now when your 
vibration elevates.

Look at your body as a vehicle. Let’s say a Volkswagen Golf, with a 1.6 litre 
standard engine. It comes with a certain chassis. If you were to take the engine 
out and fit a Lamborghini Gallardo engine and drive it full throttle, the 
chassis would probably break apart because it wouldn’t be able to handle the 
force and power of its upgraded engine. It’s simple: if you want to upgrade the 
engine, you must upgrade the vehicle. If you want to bring in the kind of light 
that can expand you into a Super- Human, you must prepare your physical body, as 
mentioned, hence I am mentioning high-vibrational nutrition, exercise, 
meditation, breathwork, chi gong, yoga. The good, solid connection to our 
Magnetic Mother Earth is particularly vital because Earth is your outlet-point 
for this high-vibrational energy/light.




Star Consciousness

We are not entering a golden age, it’s a platinum and diamond 
age. Our platinum light body will activate our diamond heart centre and our 
consciousness will expand exponentially. The state of consciousness that we will 
be unlocking will surpass that which the Egyptians, Sumerians, Atlanteans, 
Lemurians all knew. We are activating our star consciousness. Our 
extra-terrestrial (5th-density platinum light body) consciousness. We are 
unlocking a platinum and diamond world and it’s going to be a breathtaking 
journey.

This will require effort and a disciplined and dedicated approach. You can 
sit by and watch or get off the bench, put on your space helmet and get 
involved. The choice is yours, beautiful soul. All I know is there is a whole 
universe of potential, waiting for us to tap into it, so we can be Super- Women 
and Super-Men.
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Master of Dark and Light

To be able to access the 
information that is held in the geometry of your 5th-density platinum light 
body, you must do the work; and because we live in a world of polar opposites, 
there is dark and light and so you are most likely going to experience some 
opposing forces trying to derail your cosmic train.

Like Luke Skywalker, you must overcome the temptation of the darker side of 
the force, harness it and bring it into balance, knowing all the while it’s a 
part of you that you must accept, embrace, and tame, like a wild beast fighting 
for survival. It takes strength, willpower, wisdom, and discipline to become 
your own master. And let’s face it, if you don’t become your own master, 
something or someone else will . . . and for a brave spiritual warrior like you, 
that is not an option.

There are many others who would like to be your master and control you. Some 
are your masters right now. When the police sound their sirens, and flash their 
blue lights, you pull over and move out of their way. When your government sends 
a council tax bill through your letter box, you pay it or they will threaten you 
with a fine or jail time. Your parents may expect you to go and see them every 
week and even though their lower vibratory rate takes its toll on your frequency 
(because you allow it), you still go, out of duty.

Duty is a terrible word. We must never do anything out of duty. We must make 
our own decisions and make every move because it is the best move in the moment 
and it’s what we, as unique individuals/beings, want to do. Whatever that reason 
for doing or being is, it’s OK. You must do what you must do, in the moment 
(with zero future or past consideration), and others’ opinions must not enter 
your decision-making process. Unless of course you ask. And then you must 
question this information and ultimately make your own decision.

Walking the road I have throughout my life, being a drug addict and an 
alcoholic at a young age, working for a high-profile criminal organization, 
smuggling drugs and other commodities and engaging in high-level bank fraud, 
before moving into a space where I facilitate the healing of others and know 
only love and compassion as a way of life, having tamed my inner darkness and 
brought the dark and light aspects of who I am into equilibrium, I know I am in 
the perfect space to share this message. If I can do it, so can you; anyone can.

I am a role model for transformation. There are many like me who have taken a 
180-degree U-turn in their lives, and now it’s your turn. Maybe you already 
have, and this book is simply confirmation for you. Maybe you are on this path 
and struggling with your inner battle and are reading this to accelerate the 
process and take you across the finish line, which really is just the start. 
Either way is perfect. You are perfect. The perfection is in the imperfection. 
Know this. Zero judgement. Love all of you right now. Any woman or man who 
achieves in life knows that perfection is a myth. Once you get to where you are 
going, you acclimatize for a short period and then simply set your sights on the 
next mountaintop or the next goal to reach.

Every decision you make alters timelines. Every choice and every action 
determines which path you take and on that path you will have an impact on the 
lives of those you meet; and in turn they will make choices, often off the back 
of the choices you have made and the path and flow of natural evolution that 
took place in the space you entered, after the choices you made and the 
direction you travelled. You must choose wisely.

The stories I share in this book are not shared to create fear but simply to 
enlighten, to open your heart and mind so you can know the truth. I know some of 
it may be hard to swallow but please, for your sake, feel it. Don’t analyze any 
of this information, simply feel it. Internalize it, place it inside of your 
heart and feel it as your truth, or not. You cannot fake vibration. The heart 
never lies. It’s your life compass and will always lead you in the direction of 
bliss, when you allow it. I am not saying it’s an easy journey, as love makes us 
do crazy things, but it will be the perfect journey once you let go and trust. 
Remember this. In every situation you get to choose love or fear and there is 
gold to mine from every encounter.

I want you to be happy, free, full of joy and bliss, living in a world where 
everyone cares and shares. This beautiful, peaceful world I know, exists. 
Everything exists if we see and feel it. Our imagination is actually reality. We 
can create anything. The observer affects the observed and also creates the 
observed within the space of the heart and mind. Remember, your heart is just 
like a brain too. It’s intelligent. When you combine what you see inside of your 
mind with what you feel inside of your heart, these two powerful forces of 
nature, through magnetic and electromagnetic streams of light, go to work and 
create this.

But the funny thing is, it’s already created. We simply create and observe 
and then align with the observed reality through our frequency.

All is now. All is one. All is available. All is frequency. If all is now, 
one and frequency then surely you, me or anyone else must simply align with the 
frequency of what they are seeing and boom, it manifests. No more waiting. Yes, 
we live in a world where certain things appear through events and circumstances, 
delivered on timelines, but these events and circumstances are speeding up and 
life is moving faster and manifesting rapidly. Timelines are becoming obscured; 
they are collapsing, and the eternal now is becoming ever more prevalent. The 
veil between the material and non-physical worlds are thinning. Light/ 
information/colours/fractals are merging into kaleidoscopes of spiralized 
geometrical beauty.

To truly know your power, you must accept life, you and everything and 
everyone in this world in its totality. All the good and not so good. All the 
light and darker aspects of reality must be embraced, accepted, and that 
includes all of who you are as a multidimensional, extra-terrestrial being, 
having an earthly experience. We, as humans, carry in our DNA genetic 
encodements from a vast array of species from many planets, stars, and star 
systems. It’s no wonder that many of us are lost, easy for external forces to 
infiltrate, or feel strange living on this planet and often dream of “going 
home”. The geometry of our planet is wrong. The geometry of our species is 
wrong. The geometry of nature is wrong. Imagine: someone gets a mould and pours 
a liquid into that mould. The liquid will take the shape of the mould and then 
solidify. Our entire system has been fitted into a mathematical mould that stops 
our Super-Humanness rising to the surface. Everything you see around you in 
nature looks beautiful. From seashells to leaves, to spirals in tornados. They 
all follow a pattern, a code. But this code is not pure. It’s been manipulated. 
I know this sounds crazy and it’s tough to accept, that everything you have ever 
known and is, is created from a corrupted mathematical blueprint that doesn’t 
have your best interest at heart.

We will be diving into the mathematics of the universe later. For now, just 
keep an open heart and know this. You are a quantum architect, and everything 
can be changed and transformed. It must be created in the quantum first and then 
the physical will change its geometry, structure, and appearance. It’s not huge 
shifts that need to take place. It’s minor shifts that will fractalize and, as 
they fractalize out, will grow in magnitude.


Your Mission: Love

We must, as a collective, choose love in every situation. We 
must cultivate a love culture – but not just any love culture. It must be a 
fiercely loving love culture where we accept each other in our totality, with 
zero judgement, and where we are kind and compassionate towards the world and 
its inhabitants – humans, animals, insects; Mother Nature in her entirety.

Love of a fierce nature is the order of the day. I cannot stress this word 
“fierce” enough. If you do not love fiercely, a constant barrage of negative 
potentials will eventually break you. You will crumble, react to another human 
being or event and your vibration will dip. You must love fiercely and 
ferociously to stay on track, to continue to elevate and be your Super-Human 
self. Fierce love is the geometric universal code, it’s the fuel of our 
universe.

It is our mission on Earth right now to love in this way, fiercely and 
unconditionally. To love with the kind of love that goes beyond physical touch 
and human emotions. I am talking about a love that cannot be explained. A love 
that must be embodied beyond the body, in a state of elevated, vibrational 
bliss. It’s the feeling when you leave your body and know oneness for the first 
time. I had a great spiritual teacher/guide when I started my journey and this 
human being showed me how to leave my body at will. It is a beautiful 
experience.

To be a master of dark and light you must love, unconditionally all facets of 
life, dark and light and in doing so experience the revelation when you know 
that dark and light do not exist. That they are both vibrational spaces on a 
spectrum of light and beyond that light is sound. We are all expressions of the 
same source. We are the creator and the created, manifested into a myriad of 
forms, all playing a gigantic game. It’s not so funny when you are under fire or 
living in a depressed state or seeing people killed, maimed, imprisoned, jumping 
from towers. You must ask, “Why is the game so cruel?”

We are all playing our roles perfectly. Some brave souls have sacrificed 
themselves to help others wake up, see the truth, and get back on the path. They 
incarnated for this specific mission. Other brave souls that committed 
atrocities are controlled, influenced in the human bodily form and that is why 
they do what they do. Surely no human being would ever blow up the Twin Towers, knowing they would kill so 
many and create so much fear. So, what made them do that? Who made them do that? 
How did they succumb to the pressure and tip out of balance? Were they no longer 
a master of dark and light? Were they even human?

All I want you to know now is that you are powerful, and you get to decide, 
in every moment, your next action. Take your time, create space through 
meditation and start to lift the veil on your own mind, body and the illusory 
environment that surrounds you. All of the trials and tribulations you have 
experienced in this reality have served you well. They have hit you, broken you, 
taught you, rebuilt you and polished you. They are a true blessing. They have 
taken you into the dark and light realms of existence and given you glimpses of 
your inner truth. Whether you have known this consciously or not is irrelevant 
at this stage. Just be aware and calm in all situations.

This new aeon, this new space we are creating as an evolving species, 
requires all of us to know that dark and light reside inside all of us. We must 
honour all of who we are, and the trick to mastering who you are lies in your 
ability to do it and not think about it. You see, when you think about it you 
put up all sorts of red flags. What do I mean? Well, inside of you lie “God” and 
the “Devil”, but they are just words. Inside of you just lies potential. You 
cannot separate this potential because it’s all energy. High- and 
low-vibrational actions are a possibility for every human. What you must do is 
learn to remember how to outwit the Devil.

The way you do this is to not tell him that you are coming. So, if you want 
to go to the gym, just go. If you want to eat clean and stay away from your 
favourite pizza restaurant, just do it and do not tell yourself that you are 
going to do it. You see, as soon as you tell yourself, “Right, I am going to do 
this today,” there is a force that will tell you all the reasons why you 
shouldn’t or why it will hurt so much or the other activities you will miss out 
on while you are at the gym or doing yoga or walking in the forest. So, make the 
decision to do something and then drop into your heart. This creates stillness 
from where thoughts are easily observed. You can see these thoughts, and 
continue moving towards your goals and dreams, without the inner dialogue. The 
voice in your head can be observed and paid zero attention. This is a skill; 
start developing it.

Imagine if you were a burglar and you were in a house stealing someone’s 
belongings. You’re filling up your bag with watches, money, jewellery and 
someone sees strange activity and calls the police, or you trip a silent alarm 
in the house that triggers a police officer to come to the property. The police 
are not going to be blasting their sirens coming down the street. They will shut 
them down way before they arrive; otherwise you, the burglar, will hear them and 
run, jump a fence and get away.

When you are making changes to your life, you must not notify the opposing 
forces of your decisions. You make it and then do it. You don’t think about it 
or chat inside your own head about it, otherwise you are opening up space for 
internal dialogue. The Devil and God start deliberating, and you know who comes 
out on top, most of the time, especially when you are starting something new. 
Outwitting the Devil becomes a necessity. So, don’t put yourself in that 
situation. You are dark and light, the Devil and God, hot and cold, high and 
low, in and out. You are all things.

You must become a Jedi Knight and know that the knife can both kill another 
human being and cut bread and feed another human being. (Or maybe cut some fruit 
because Super-Humans don’t eat bread.) But you get my point. You cannot run from 
your Shadow Side. You cannot stuff your Shadow Side down and bury it in the 
depths of your consciousness. You must embrace all of who you are. Our 
Super-Human Potential activates when we embrace and activate our wholeness.

Disciplining your mind, body and soul are mission critical to excel in the 
coliseum of life. Be relentless. Attack life. Move and lean into life. Don’t 
wait for the tides to turn or the stars to align. Set sail now in stormy waters 
and keep sailing. Draw the Devil and God into the fires of your heart and 
utilize that balanced energy as your greatest commodity.




True Mastery

A lot of us, human beings on Earth that is, who are on this 
spiritual journey, are living with this pre-conditioned belief that to be 
spiritual, you need to be this vegan, rainbow-clothes-wearing fairy, living on 
the outskirts of modern society. Nothing could be further from the truth. While 
it is good to go into silence and meditate under a tree or in the woods or by a 
cliff, looking out across a vast landscape, this is not where the real spiritual 
work is done.

A true spiritual warrior, one who has cracked the code, lives in the trenches 
of modern society, deep inside the jungle – the concrete type – playing the game 
with a smile on their face, blending into the world seamlessly, unaffected by 
the daily dramas. There are people that are triggered by the simplest of things. 
Road rage is a classic example. I remember the days when I would still be 
thinking about the guy who pulled out in front of me when I was driving, hours 
after the event, seething, angry, discussing it with my partner that evening or 
my friend the next day – holding onto the emotion way after the event. I was one 
of those guys you would see smashing his steering wheel, screaming obscenities 
out of the window, often getting out of the car for a scrap. I see drivers today 
still acting this way and I smile.

Moving on and letting go is mission critical. Living in the thick of the 
action, surrounded by potential triggers and not being affected, is the only way 
to be. It’s good to put yourself in among people, situations, and events, giving 
life the opportunity to test your new mettle, as you grow and expand 
spiritually. To start with, your armour will be dented and, every now and again 
a stray armour-piercing round may find its target and the rage or rejection kick 
in. Slowly over time the frequency of the armour-piercing rounds hitting their 
mark will lessen and eventually you can take off the armour because the rounds 
will either miss their target completely or dissolve into the cosmic fabric as 
you smile.

Once you reach this stage your armour becomes your awareness. You enter that 
present state of equilibrium, becoming your own master, not a slave to your 
external environment. You live from the heart and from within this mysterious 
cavern of harmony, life flows. Nothing bothers you. You feel at one with all 
things and you blend with your environment. You realize that everything is an 
extension of your own cosmic make-up and that you get to influence your reality. 
You step into your Super-Human genius selfless self and let your inner alchemist 
out to play, subtly changing your environment with your thoughts, feelings and 
emotions and observing everything around you, taking the charge out of every 
potential detonator.

Within you is the potential for all things, including so-called good and 
evil. You can hug and love and maim and kill. We all have the potential to 
unfold in every which way possible. A true master accepts this, harnesses this 
and uses the scope of wisdom lying within the epicentre of each physical cell, 
droplet of blood, bone fragment or bio-photon of light to choose that which will 
add value to the world and assist our planet in her own personal growth, so she 
can cleanse the home of her children (our physical world) and that of her 
celestial body, hovering in infinite space, playing holographically in a quantum 
world.

Observation is so important, as is non- interference and the ability to never 
explain your actions and decisions. Once you master these three elements, 
playing the game of life, in the thick of the action, is easy. All you have to 
do then is watch out for that good old, trusted friend, Mr/ Mrs Ego, getting 
bored and wanting some mild stimulation, which always leads to the excessive 
kind if you let him/her out of their cage. On the other hand, when properly 
understood, your ego can be used to guide and assist you and keep you on the 
railroad track. When you observe your ego, you experience massive contrast and 
this contrast shows you where you are, where you could be and, more importantly, 
where you don’t want to be or go.




The Wisdom of Acceptance

When we accept that the universe has a plan and that we will 
never truly understand the vastness of this grand cosmic play unfolding around 
us, and come to terms with the fact that we don’t actually know what’s best and 
that interfering with the natural flow always ultimately comes back to bite us 
in the butt, we enter a fluid stream that caresses obstacles in its path. Like 
water, we flow down the river of life, ebbing around the rocks, stroking them 
gently as we pass.

Acceptance in all situations allows the armour- piercing rounds to drop 
before their target, in this case you. You take a potential vibration-lowering 
situation and turn it into light, pure, dazzling, brilliant white light, and 
carry on moving. A true alchemist turns all situations into positivity, drawing 
and utilizing the energy. Now, when it comes to another human being passing back 
to spirit, there will always be emotions involved. We are in this human realm of 
physicality and emotions, after all, but when you can look at it from a 
spiritual standpoint, you realize there is harmony in death, beauty in the 
transition from one vessel to another or from one form to no form.

Maybe when we transition from our bodies, we also become so much more? We 
enter a vast and expansive cosmic dance, with no boundaries. Maybe death should 
be celebrated and not feared? When we accept all situations, there is zero 
judgement, no labelling and therefore pure observation. It’s this observational 
standpoint that allows us to not interfere. When we look and judge, or look and 
label a situation as good or bad, we send signals into our brain and it 
communicates with our body and tells us to do more, to act, to step in and 
change the situation.

We must, as humans, start living in harmony with nature and nature’s natural 
flow. We can remember how to build in harmony with the contours of the land, and 
that man and Earth can be two halves of the same coin, dark and light, blended 
together, working as a team, instead of man thinking we rule the roost and 
destroying the lands at will. Look at what happened in Thailand in 2004: greedy, 
money-hungry developers built their hotels on orange groves and too close to the 
shoreline and a tsunami came and Mother Earth reclaimed her land.

We live in a world of energy, playing the game of cause and effect. What you 
put out comes back to you, not because it’s good or bad but because of the 
frequency, the energy you let out into this world. Every thought, feeling and 
emotion will be accounted for. Remember, you are in control of all three. So, 
start taking responsibility right now.

Once you have mastered non-interference and taking an observational 
standpoint, then comes one of humanity’s greatest tests: the ability to never 
explain oneself. This is so tough for most people. As we grow up we are 
conditioned to please other people. We are taught that if we don’t please 
others, they will not love us. This is a lesson that is taught without 
explanation. A child gets told off for doing things wrong and so the child, who 
only wants to be loved, does everything in their power to be loved, to feel love 
and to make parents, grandparents, teachers happy. This sets up a dysfunctional 
behaviour pattern and the child forgets who they truly are. The child grows up 
explaining their actions and reactions, thoughts and courses of action because 
they want to be accepted and loved. This is not a good and harmonious situation: 
when you feel the need to explain, you are not fully in love with yourself. When 
you do love yourself and you know yourself and you are living life by your own 
values and rules and not those of others, you really do not care what other 
people think.

For us to truly be at peace and master our own consciousness, we must not be 
influenced by what others think or feel towards us. If their behaviour towards 
us changes, we must not bat an eyelid. We must smile and go about our day in awe 
of our own magnificence. Stop being a people-pleaser. Love who you are and step 
into your own power as a sovereign being living and playing on Mother Earth’s 
lands. She is happy to share them with us as long as we respect them; but if we 
don’t respect ourselves first and foremost, how are we ever going to respect 
her?

Move away from the trance state that most humans are in, wanting instant 
gratification with zero or little effort. Realize that it takes effort to be 
extraordinary. It takes courage to be your very best version, to swim against 
the tide of the indoctrinated human herd. Remember, you are the most powerful 
being that has ever graced these Earthly shores, as am I. Let’s be that force of 
nature. Let’s flow and move with the universal tides. Let’s be our own master 
and do what fills our hearts with bliss.

 EXERCISE  Body Love

I have an exercise I would like you to do right now. I want you 
to connect with your body, your organs, your bones and any sensations inside 
your body, positive feelings or painful feelings. Remember, pain isn’t bad, it’s 
an opportunity to heal. We will call this exercise Body Love!

I want you to close your eyes and sit or stand or lie in silence for 45 
minutes–1 hour (or as long as it takes) and I would like you to do this every 
day for the next 21 days.

Start by opening your heart and feeling love. Open your heart wide, see and 
feel love, light, energy pouring out into your immediate field and surrounding 
you. Let it spill out for several minutes until you feel joy, bliss, divinity 
surrounding you and filling your space.

Next, I want you to scan your body, inside and out, with your consciousness. 
Feel every part of you, create space around every part of you and talk with it. 
Start with your feet. Bring your awareness into your feet, feel your feet and 
the space around them. Observe them from the outside and also bring your 
awareness inside them and feel them. Hold your awareness there and ask your feet 
how they feel, and then be. Let your feet communicate with you through feeling. 
If you feel any pain or tiredness or hurt in any way, shape or form, I want you 
to open your heart wider and love that part of you and continue to open your 
heart. Spend a few minutes loving your feet, being grateful to them and being 
with them. Your energy follows your attention and focus. So, by loving your feet 
and any pain there, you will transmute it. The key is not to think. The key is 
to be and feel them.

You then do the same with your legs, followed by your hips, buttocks and 
groin, then stomach, then your back, then your spinal column and ribcage, then 
arms, then hands, then neck and throat and then your head and face.

Afterwards, you are going to focus on some internal organs. Firstly, your 
kidneys and adrenal glands, then your liver, followed by your gall bladder, 
pancreas, spleen, stomach, large and small intestines, heart and then lungs. 
Then talk to your eyes and your ears. Finally, you are going to bring your whole 
awareness up into the centre of your brain and back slightly (where your pineal 
gland or third eye is) and hold your awareness there.

The entire time you are going through this exercise, it’s important that you 
breathe deeply. Long, slow, deep breaths in and out of your body. Ask the 
different body parts how they are feeling right now. Tell your body that you 
love it. Get to know how you truly feel. Not how you think you feel – go deep and 
truly get to “innerstand” your own vibration.
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